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Notices – October 2016 

St. Andrew’s Church   
Sun   2nd    8.00am  Holy Communion (BCP) 
Sun   9th   10.00am  Family Service 
Sun 16th   10.00am  Holy Communion with 
                                  choir (CW)  
Sun 23rd   10.00am  Holy Communion (CW) 
Sun 30th   10.00am  All Saints Day Service 
             for whole Benefice 
                                                   
Fri    7th    10.30am ‘In Home’ coffee 
   morning at 6 Collyers 
   Rise  
    
Prayers each Monday at 9.00am 
 
Parish Council 
No meeting this month. 
Details Robin East 812349 
 
Neighbourhood Plan 
Tues 4th at 7.00pm in St Andrew’s School 
Details Mike Humphreys 07850 875429 
 
The Surgery 
Mon - Thu 8.00am - 12noon 
Enquiries 812058 
 
Village Shop & Post Office 
Mon - Fri 8.00am - 6.00pm 
Sat 9.00am - 1.00pm 
Sun 9.00am - 12.00noon 
Enquiries 811201 
 
Mobile Library 
Thur 6th & 20th  
Hartgrove T-Junction 10.40 - 10.55am    
Bedchester Crossroads 11.00 - 11.15am 
Orchard Close  11.40 - 12.10pm 
The Fontmell     2.10 -   2.40pm 
 
Iwerne Valley Walking Group 
Sat 15th at 10.00a.m., starting from The Fox 
at Ansty DT2 7PN.   
Leader: Penny Wintle 812222 

 
Bell-ringing 
Tue 18th Practice 7.30 - 8.30pm 
Sat 22nd Visiting ringers 10.30 - 11.15am  
Details Chris Bellers 811734 
 
Bin Collection Dates 
Mon 3rd, 17th & 31st - Recycling & Food 
Mon 10th & 24th - Rubbish & Food 
 
St Andrew’s School 
Thur 20th - Break up for Half Term 
Mon 31st - Back from Half Term 
 

Village Hall events - see over 

News & Views from the Parish of FONTMELL MAGNA 

This issue is kindly sponsored by the 

Fontmell Magna & District Society  

 

It must be autumn again because the Fontmell Society is holding its first talk of the 
season on Friday 7th October.  For her talk, Claire Ryley will follow the format used by 
Neil MacGregor in his BBC series and tell ‘The History of Shaftesbury in 50 Objects’.  
These are objects which are displayed in the two museums of Shaftesbury or can be seen 
around the town.  They will help Claire to explain the history of this ancient Saxon 
hilltop town.  Claire is on the committee of both Shaftesbury museums and is chair of the 
Shaftesbury Archaeology Group.  However, her talk is not going to be too academic and 
she hopes that it will be both entertaining and enlightening. 
At the end of October, we will again be hearing about archaeology.  This time it will be 
the story of the excavation of Druce Farm Roman Villa told by Lilian Ladle, who was 
Site Director for the four years of excavations which uncovered a regionally significant 
Roman Villa.  See below a description of the site from a document produced for the East 
Dorset Antiquarian Society. 

 

Then, in December, local residents Ken and Caroline Rhodes will entertain us with tales 
from their careers in aviation, Ken as an RAF pilot and Caroline flying for Cobham 
Aviation. 
In 2017, we will start with a talk from another local resident, Margaret Marande, about 
her book on the long distance footpath called The Hardy Way.  Then we will hear about 
the Dorset and Somerset Air Ambulance with their yellow helicopter which is based at 
Henstridge.  Finally, we will end our season with more of Shaftesbury’s history, this 
time specifically about the medieval abbey with a talk given by the chairman of the 
board of trustees, Bill Owen.               Dick Stainer 

Fontmell Film Group 
Our film on Wednesday 12th October is 
the thrilling spy drama ‘Our Kind of 
Traitor’ (15) starring amongst others Ewan 
McGregor and Damian Lewis.  Based on 
the novel written by John le Carre, a couple 
find themselves lured into a Russian 
oligarch's plan to defect and are soon 
positioned between the Russian Mafia and 
the British Secret Service, neither of whom 
they can trust. 
Doors and the bar open at 7pm and the film starts at 7.30. Tickets £6 in advance from 
Fontmell shop or £6.50 on the door.  For more details, please contact Libby on 811551.  
We look forward to seeing you and don't forget your cushion! 
Future dates: Wednesday 9th November "Eddie the Eagle" (PG) 
                      Wednesday 14th December "Absolutely Fabulous" (15)           
         Libby Gendall  

Harvest Festival – St Andrew’s Church 
The church was magnificently decorated for 
the festival and I would like to pay tribute to 
and thank my arrangers for giving their 
expertise and time to make this the most 
beautiful harvest decoration we have had.  It 
received much approbation and I am so 
proud to lead such a dedicated team.  
Congratulations.          Joy Murphy 
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Events in the Village Hall 
 
Post Fete Meeting 
Wed 5th Oct at 7.30pm 
Details Hannah Lister  811568 
 
Fontmell Magna & District Society 
Fri 7th at 7.30pm.  ‘The History of 
Shaftesbury in 50 Objects’ by Claire 
Ryley.  Details Dick Stainer 811153 
 
Fontmell Film Group 
Wed 12th - ‘Our Kind of Traitor’.  
Doors open 7.00pm 
Details Libby Gendall 811551 
 
Dorset Wildlife Trust 
Wed 19th at 7.30pm.  Illustrated 
talk by Nicky Hoar on ‘An Update 
of the Great Heath Project’. 
Details Geoff Peters 811546  
 
Archive Society                                             
Thurs 20th 4.00pm to 5.50pm. 
Details Roger Hillman 811878 
 
Garden Club 
Thurs 20th at 7.30pm.  ‘Shady 
Ladies and Damp Damsels’ by Sally 
Gregson 
Details Robert McCurrach 812077  
 
Fontmell Magna & District Society 
Fri 28th at 7.30pm.  ‘Druce Farm 
Roman Villa...paving the way…’ by 
Lilian Ladle MBE. 
Details Dick Stainer 811153 
 
Yoga for Riders 
Sat 29th 10.00am to 1.00pm 
Details Kirsty Elliot 07783 780128                           
 
Pilates 
Tuesdays from 9.15 to 10.15am. and 
10.30 to 11.30am.   
Details Lyn O’Neill 07989 192424 
 
Fontmell Magna Art Club                                                
Tuesdays from 2.00 to 4.00pm.  
Details Annie Smale 811590                                                                                                                                                                                    
 
Carpet Bowls Club 
Thurs 6th, 13th and 27th, and Fri 
21st at 7.30pm.   
Details Gerry Bone 811814                                   
 
Dru Yoga 
Fridays from 9.30 to 11.00am.   
Details Kirsty Elliot 07783 780128                           
 
Taekwon-do 
Tuesdays 8.00 to 9.00pm.  
Fridays 6.00 to 7.00pm.   
Details Andy Dobbs 07833 252771  

To book the Hall, call Catherine 
Allard on 812047 or email 
catherineallard1980@hotmail.co.uk 

‘In Home’ Monthly Coffee Mornings 
‘Open House’ in church closed on the last Friday in September and will open 
again in April 2017.  During the autumn and winter, as usual, there will be 
monthly ‘In Home’ Coffee Mornings in various people’s houses around the 
Village and we look forward to welcoming old friends and new.   
The first one will be on Friday 7th October from 10.30 a.m. at No.6 Collyers 
Rise, the home of Gerry and Maureen Bone.  Details of future Coffee Mornings 
will be published in The Gossip Tree, in Valley Views, our Parish Magazine, 
and on the Church Noticeboards.  Do come and join us!              Jennie Jones 

Parish Council 
The following items were discussed at the 

meeting held at 7.00pm on Monday 12th 

September 2016. 

Public Questions 
Public questions were devoted to the planning 
application for a distillery at Springhead Farm.  
The applicant had been invited to present the 
proposals in person but neither the applicant nor 
the applicant’s representatives attended. 
A number of concerns were raised.  There were 
access issues (increased traffic along Mill 
Street, particularly if the business is successful, 
uncertainty about the size of vehicle that will be 
used and its ability to negotiate oncoming 
traffic, and the hazardous part of the road where 
the new access will operate).  The mill stream is 
seen as part of the character of the village and it 
was unclear whether the water required for a 
distillery would affect the supply feeding 
Springhead, and whether waste water might 
pollute the stream.    It was unclear what sounds 
and smells the distillery would produce and 
whether it would be in operation day and night.  
Securing the site might require night lighting.  
There was concern over the proposal to cut 
down trees and remove hedging around the site.    
Parish Council Meeting 
Five parish councillors were present, the NDDC 
Cllr. C. Langham and 15 members of the 
public.  Following the resignation of Cllr. M. 
Wheatley as both councillor and Clerk, the PC 
has no permanent Clerk.  There was also no 
RFO.  The September issue of The Gossip Tree 
invited parishioners to come forward to fill both 
these roles, and also the two vacancies for 
Parish Counsellors.  Cllr. H. Horstead, on 
behalf of the PC, expressed disappointment that 
there had been no response whatsoever from the 
300-plus households in the parish. 
It was therefore agreed that, for the year 2016-
17.  Cllr. East would be acting Clerk (assisted 
by Cllr. Humphreys) and that Cllr. de la Perrelle 
would be acting RFO. 
There were no apologies for absence. 
The minutes of the last PC meeting on Monday 
11th July were approved and signed.  There 
were no matters arising.   
County/District Councillor’s Report  
DCC is consulting on amalgamating county and 
district councils into two Unitary Authorities 
(UA) so reducing the number of councils in 
Dorset from 9 to 2.  The consultation ends on 
Tuesday 25th October.  Cllrs. East and 
Humphreys are attending a roadshow following 
which they  will draft a response for agreement 
by the PC.     North Dorset could be in either of 
the new UA’s.  The change, whatever the final 
form, will mean fewer counsellors and 
potentially less democratic representation.  It 
will also mean an increase in Council Tax as 
rates are levelled up/down across the county.  
There is also a proposal to make Parish 

Council’s responsible for road signs, verges and 
gulley maintenance, which would entail an 
increase to the precept.  Cllr. East will write to 
Andrew Martin at Highways expressing the 
PC’s concerns. 
From March 2017, there will be no mobile 
library service. 
Planning 
The PC shared the concerns raised during 
public questions relating to the Springhead 
Farm application, and noted the view from the 
public present that the PC should object to it.  
After some discussion, the PC agreed that it 
would oppose the application but reconsider 
subject to satisfactory answers to the questions 
raised.  Cllr. East will draft a response for 
agreement by the PC. 
The PC had objected to the retrospective 
planning application for the Milking Parlour at 
Springhead Farm.  The PC had no objections to 
Dormer windows instead of Velux at the Old 
Cricket Pavilion, and still had to consider the 
application in respect of Hartgrove Cottage, 
Parsons Lane. 
Finance 
The acting RFO reported that the PC had a 
current account balance of £3,649.  A cheque 
was due for £40 for grass cutting around the 
War Memorial. 
Other Parish Matters 
Highways 
Cllr. East reported that the meeting with 
Melbury Abbas, the local MP, County and 
District Counsellors, the Road Haulage 
Association concerning the voluntary one-way 
system was still awaited. 
Neighbourhood Plan 
Cllr. Humphreys reported that, following the 
project team’s last meeting on Monday 22nd 
August, work is underway drafting a ‘Vision 
and Objectives’ statement.  The ‘Call for Sites’ 
process is underway, with the aim of identifying 
sites for potential development in the Parish for 
housing, employment or recreational uses.   An 
insert will be included with the October issue of 
The Gossip Tree to report on progress. 
Compliance/Audit 
The acting RFO reported that she was awaiting 
a response from the auditors, BDO. 
The Gossip Tree 
It was agreed that no report was required this 
month from the PC, as these meeting notes 
would be sufficient.      
Other business 
Concern had been expressed about the lime tree 
where the cross/gossip tree used to stand.  
Branches and roots could potentially damage 
neighbouring properties.  Cllr. Horstead stated 
that this was the responsibility of DCC.  
The meeting closed at 8.35pm. 
The next PC meeting will be on Monday 14th 
November in the School Hall.  

Post-Fete Meeting 
A reminder that the Post-Fete meeting is to be held on 
Wednesday 5th October at 7.30pm at the Village Hall.   
How did we do?  What was successful and what was 
not?  What are the plans for next year?    
I hope to see as many of you there as possible.  
             Hannah Lister 
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Village weather for August 2016 

      

July’s low rainfall was boosted on 1st August 
with 30.5 mm.  Then mainly dry until the end 
of the month.  Some very warm days.    
11 rain days.  1 gale.  1 day thunder.  No frost.    

Comp.  
Figures 

2016 2015 

Rain 
(most 30.5 mm 

on 1st) 
58.0 mm 148.5 mm 

Sunshine 
160.3 hr 
(av. 5.2) 

 
99.6 hr 

Max mean 
temp. (highest 

28.4 oC on 
23rd) 

22.5 oC 20.3 oC 

Min mean 
temp. (lowest  
5.0 oC on 8th) 

11.5 oC 10.9 oC 

North Dorset Wildlife Trust 
Lowland heath in the United Kingdom and northern Europe has declined so much 
that the few remaining areas are now of national and international importance.  The 
Dorset Wildlife Trust, working with local councils and other interested groups, has 
purchased 581 hectares of high conservation value lowland heath in east Dorset and 
the surrounding urban areas of Poole, Bournemouth and Christchurch, in an effort to 
conserve the heathland for the benefit of both wildlife and local people.   
Natural England described the area as ‘one of the most important areas for wildlife in 
the country and an undoubted centre of biodiversity’.  From the extensive 
consultations that DWT undertook it seems that local people agree.   
Nicky Hoar, DWT’s Learning & Interpretation Officer, will give an illustrated talk on 
‘An Update of the Great Heath Project’ on Wednesday 19th October at 7.30pm in 
the Village Hall.  There is no charge for  children under  16, but we ask adults to 
donate £2 (includes tea/coffee & biscuits).   
A date for your diary: Wednesday 16th November ï two short films on Blandford 
otters and Blandford kingfishers by local film maker Dudley Higginson.  Starts at 
7.30pm in the Village Hall.  

Full Hunter’s Moon – Sunday 16th October 
The Full Moon in October, the next Full Moon 
after September’s Harvest Moon, is the 
Hunter’s Moon.  It rises just after sunset and 
sets around sunrise, so this is the only night in 
the month when the Moon is in the sky all 
night long. 

Like the Harvest Moon, the Hunter’s Moon 
usually rises 30 minutes later on each 
successive night, which means that sunset and 
moonrise are not far apart.  This means there 
are prolonged periods of light during this time 
of the year. 
Because the fields were traditionally reaped in 
late September or early October, hunters could 
use the full moon of October to more easily see 
deer and foxes that came out to glean from the 
fallen grains. 
Hence the name Hunter’s Moon. 
Next month - The Full Beaver Moon. 

 
 
 
 
 
On Sunday 23rd October, Edward Parker, prize-winning photographer and writer, 
will be running three photography courses entitled “Garden and Landscape 
Photography” (10.00am - 1.00pm), “People and Portrait Photography” (2.00 - 
5.00pm) and “Flash and Low Light Photography” (6.00 - 9.00pm).   
These are suitable for people of all abilities and with any type of camera.  The idea is 
to demonstrate when and how to get the very best out any sort of camera and explain 
the basic principles needed to get great pictures of people.  The courses will explain 
how to change the settings on cameras to improve results.  For example, lens zoom 
settings are particularly important.  It is possible to get excellent images using natural 
light and on camera flash with almost any sort of camera with a bit of tuition.  A lot 
of the success of general photography relies on understanding a little about 
composition and the use of foreground, background and lighting, all of which are 
equally relevant irrespective of the type of camera used.  A tripod and reflectors will 
be available for participants on the day but do bring your own along too if you have 
one.  Outdoor shoes and a coat are also recommended. 
Each three-hour course costs just £25 per person (payable on the day).   
To book contact:  The Spr inghead Trust Ltd, Fontmell Magna, Shaftesbury, 
Dorset SP7 0NU.  Tel: 01747 811853    Email: info@springheadtrust.org.uk   
www.springheadtrust.org.uk 

Iwerne Valley Walking Group 
Saturday 20th August walk 
The weather forecast was a bit daunting with rain on the menu, but the rain exhausted 
itself overnight, and the wind was to our advantage as flying from Compton Abbas 
airfield was curtailed.  Eleven walkers and three dogs set off towards Ashmore 
through a narrow band of woodland, then open farmland with distant sheep and 
cattle.  The path was bridleway down to Shepherd’s Bottom and up to Ashmore, 
where we joined the road towards Washer’s Pit woodland.  A red kite was spotted 
soaring above us here but most wildlife was sheltering from the wind.  This was the 
only section, apart from crossing roads, where the dogs were restricted by leads as 
sheep were grazing.  There were few butterflies in the triangle rich in hemp agrimony 
and other flowers.  
We crossed the Ashmore road to enter Fontmell woods where some muddy ruts were 
a hazard, then had a slow climb passing Gore Farm at some distance.  The trees 
provided shelter until we reached the C13 where the full strength of the wind was 
felt.  The path should have led onto Fontmell Down but the group escaped along the 
grass field towards the airfield, avoiding a botany session!  The Airfield Cafe 
provided a selection of pre-ordered baguettes for most participants while the dogs had 
a good rest.  The total distance measured on Malcolm’s gadget was 5.38 miles, taking 
us 2¾ hours.          Judy Westgate 

Buddleias 
I hope to have a blitz on dead-heading and 
shaping up the bushes before the winter gales.  
Any volunteers to help please come to Princes 
Field area from 10.00am on Thursday 6th 
October, or Friday 7th or Saturday 8th October – 
with clippers or secateurs.         Judy Westgate 

The Gossip Tree Committee 
Further to our request for volunteers in the August edition, we are delighted to 
welcome Barbara Humphreys as our new Chair, and Amelia Berriman as our new 
Treasurer.  This means that John Gadd and Howard Horstead can retire from their 
posts confident in the knowledge that The Gossip Tree remains in capable hands.  On 
behalf of everyone who receives and appreciates our local monthly newsletter, I wish 
to thank both John and Howard for their long and dedicated stewardship of The 
Gossip Tree.  The Committee also takes the opportunity to thank all those who brave 
all weathers and, in many cases, dangerous traffic, to distribute The Gossip Tree to all 
parishioners (unless they have chosen to receive it by email).                   Chris Bellers 

mailto:info@springheadtrust.org.uk
http://www.springheadtrust.org.uk
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The views expressed in this publication by contributors are not necessarily those of the Editor or of the Committee of The Gossip Tree.  

Last copy date for the next issue is Thursday 20th October 2016.  Contributions for consideration should be submitted as early as 

possible to the Editor, Chris Bellers, 70 West Street 811734 or via e-mail to chris.bellers@hotmail.co.uk.  Please also contact the Editor 

if, rather than have your Gossip Tree delivered to you, you would like to be emailed a copy and benefit from seeing the pictures in colour 

(while also saving us printing costs), or if you would like to sponsor an issue (cost £30). 

Compost Corner 
Are you full of doom and 
gloom about the passing of 
summer and the onset of 
autumn?  I met someone 
recently who had just about 
written off their garden for 
the year: 'all gone-over....no 
colour.....that's it until spring'.  
Well, really!  I think autumn 
is one of the best times of the 
year in the garden - think of 
all the glorious and rich 
colours of dahlias, dazzling 

nerines, Michaelmas daisies, delicate hardy 
cyclamens, the last flush of roses, not to mention 
the stunning Japanese acers, beeches and the 
berried and fruiting trees.  The list goes on and 
on.  There is also lots of planting to be done now, 
and spring bulbs top the list.  However full a 
border is, there's always room to squeeze in a few 
more and bulbs make terrific and economic 
container displays as well. 
So enjoy every minute of your autumn garden, 
and the changing colours of the countryside 
beyond that we are so fortunate to have in bucket 
loads in this beautiful corner of Dorset. 

Alison Main 

Continuing our series of articles featuring Bedchester. 
 
Bedchester Farm 
From the early 1820’s, George and Ann Stay (née Hunt) from Marnhull farmed here.  
George died in 1826, aged 39, leaving Ann (1795-1876) to work the farm – she is 
described as a yeoman in 1841.  In the 1851 census, Ann was the tenant farmer of 
100 acres employing four labourers.  Living with her were her children: Elizabeth 
(1820-1903), Robert (1821-1896) and James (1824-1875); and her mother Mary 
Hunt (born 1777).  By 1861, five labourers were employed and the farm was now 
120 acres.  In 1871, James was the farmer – now of 110 acres employing 6 men and 
one boy.  Living with him was his unmarried sister Elizabeth and his mother, Ann, 
and also a servant, Jane Ryall (born 1856). 
The Stays left the farm around the time of James’s death in 1875.  By the 1881 
census, Job Rose’s son, Tom Rose (1845-1900), had moved from Woodbridge Mill 
to farm Bedchester Farm, now consisting of 130 acres.  His mother, Hannah (Job 
Rose’s widow), born 1815, was living with him.  In 1884, Tom married Ann Emily 
Hunt (1848-1929), daughter of Harry and Harriet Hunt of Swainscombe Farm, 
Hartgrove.  John Tapper (husband of Tom’s sister Kate) was the best man.  Tom was 
superintendent of Hartgrove Chapel and, when he died on 7 September 1900, John 
Tapper took over.   
Tom and Ann had three daughters, Annie (born 1885), Mary Kate (born 1887) and 
Carrie (born 1888).  Ann Rose continued to work the farm after Tom’s death until 
the 1919 Glyn sale, and her two elder daughters were diary workers.  Ann died in 
January 1929.  Both Tom and Ann are buried at St Andrew’s Church. 
In the 1919 sale, the farm, together with the three cottages, 72, 73 and 74 
Bedchester, was bought by Charles Albert Green, and it has been in the Green 
family ever since.  Charles Albert and Harriet passed the farm on to their son, 
Charles Alan Green (1910-1973) who married Matilda Ellen May (Nellie) in 1934.  

  
The June 1941 Farm Survey 
records that the farm 
comprised 155 acres.  This was 
mainly grass, but there were 
18½ acres of wheat, 7 of beans 
(for stock feeding), 1½ of 
potatoes, 1 of mangolds, 2½ of 
sugar beet 1½ of kale, 9 of 
lucerne (alfalfa) and ½ an acre 
of orchard.  There were 87 
cows (of which 36 were in 
milk), 60 pigs (of which 54 
were between 2 and 5 months) 
and there were two horses.  
The farm employed four full-
time workers. 
 

Charles and Nellie passed the farm on to their son John Green who married Thelma 
Ryall in 1961.  The farm is now run by their son Ian who married Sue.  In 2001, the 
farm, now 246 acres, became organic.                            Chris Bellers 

Winter is coming! 
Do not forget that the clocks go back on Sunday 
30th October. 

British Summer Time (BST) ends at 2.00am on 
Sunday 30th October, and as we move back on to 
Greenwich Mean Time (GMT).   
This means lighter mornings and darker 
evenings, but at least (some of us) might get an 
extra hour in bed on that Sunday.   
The following night (31st October) it is 
Halloween. 

Charles Alan Green with milkers, brothers Frank 
and Fred Bradley (c.1950). 

Yoga for Riders 
On Saturday 29th October, at the Village Hall,  there will be an exciting morning 
workshop (10.00am - 1.00pm, cost £25) designed for horse riders who would like to 
improve their position, balance and overall sense of connection with their horse.  
During the workshop, Kirsty Elliott (who already holds a regular Dru yoga class on a 
Friday morning at the hall and who has a history of riding horses at a professional 
level in Dressage) will deliver an hour and half’s yoga class which will consist of 
flowing sequences to release tension from the body, postures to improve riders’ 
position and balance and simple breath work to focus the mind.  There will be a short 
break with tea and cake (which will be well earned after the yoga class!), then 
Debbie Rolamis, who is an international horse physiotherapist, will talk about the 
importance of the rider in relation to the movement of the horse - please visit her 
website for more information: www.dbmuscletherapy.com.  The workshop is 
designed for riders of all abilities and no previous yoga experience is required.  If 
you are interested and would like more information or would like to book your place, 
please email Kirsty on Kirsty@vhadevelopments.co.uk 

http://www.dbmuscletherapy.com

